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Kearsarge Regional School Board

Minutes of the Public Meeting

Kearsarge Regional School District

August 6, 2020
Open to Public – MASK Required 

NOTICE: Some Board members may be attending remotely to establish a quorum, Per Governor Sununu

Emergency Order12: Temporary modification of public access to meetings under RSA 91-A.
	I.      Call to Order
	The Chair called the meeting to order at 6:33pm.  Tonight’s meeting will take place via Zoom as well as at the high school.  The Chair explained how the process for the meeting will work.  Mr. Bessette and Ms. Turner will act as moderator for those sending questions.  The transcript of the chat will be attached to the minutes. The meeting, however, is not being recorded.   

	II.     Pledge of Allegiance
	The Chair led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

	III.   Roll Call
	Present: Ken Bartholomew, Emma Bates, Art Bobruff, Emilio Cancio-Bello, Bebe Casey, Ben Cushing, Eric Gregoire, Alison Mastin; Nina Spinney, Katie Nowicki  (Student Representative), Beth Perkins (KREA Representative)
Absent:  Dick Wright

	Public Hearing
	Public Hearing

The Chair opened the hearing.  

As required by law, this Public Hearing was posted in a news publication.

The hearings were posted in the Intertown Record, July 21, 2020.

The purpose of this hearing is pursuant to NH RSA 198:20-b, III. 

    III. (a) For unanticipated funds in the amount of $5,000 or more, the school board shall hold a prior public hearing on the action to be taken. Notice of the time, place, and subject of such hearing shall be published in a newspaper of general circulation in the relevant municipality at least seven days before the meeting is held. 

The School Board will vote to accept funds in the amount of $5,000 written to the KRMS from the Frank Barnard Foundation to be used for “Kearsarge Kares” (KRMS foodbank for students).

The School Board will vote to accept funds in the amount of $22,953.35 from Primex Insurance (KRSD carrier) in regards to Workers Compensation Program – Premium Holiday
There were no comments.

Mr. Cushing made the motion to accept the funds in the amount of $5,000 from the Barnard Foundation to be used for Kearsarge Kares.  Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.
Dr. Bobruff made the motion to accept the funds in the amount of $22,953.35 from Primex as presented.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.
Ms. Mastin made the motion to close the hearing.  Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.

	IV.   Approval of 

         Minutes
	Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the Public Minutes of July 30, 2020 as written.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.

	V.  Reports of 

  Administration
	Chair:  Mr. Bartholomew thanked all in attendance, both through Zoom and in the audience.  
Superintendent:  The Superintendent presented one resignation and one nomination.  

Dr. Bobruff made the motion to accept the resignation of Edie Noyer, 1:1 school nurse.  Mr. Cancio-Bello seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.
Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to accept the nomination of Abby Cross, third grade teacher at Sutton Elementary.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.
An eighth grade language arts position still needs to be filled and well as another nurse, which will depend on student needs.  
Assistant Superintendent:  No report.
Business Administrator:  No report.
Staff Representative:  Ms. Perkins shared the KREA and PEAK bargaining team is working on an MOU addressing the challenges, changes and work conditions due to the pandemic.  They will need to vote to approve the MOU; tentative dates for approval are August 11th or August 13th.  .
Mr. Bartholomew also shared that no counsel was represented, but there was good conversations and people shared their concerns.
Student Representative Report: No report.
 

	VI.     Public Comment
	

	VII.    New Business                  
	A.  Policy LBC/IHGB Home School Revision:  Mr. Bessette presented the revision to the policy.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to waive the first reading and adopt the revised Policy LBC/IHGB as presented.  Ms. Casey seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.
B. Technology Purchases/Transfer of Funds:  Ms. Turner presented.  She requested Board approval to use eRate funds in the amount of $8,035.00 for Aerohive.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the use of eRate funds in the amount of $8,035.00 as presented. Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.
Ms. Turner presented a purchase recommendation for one hundred document cameras.  She recommended the lowest bidder, CDW-G.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the purchase recommendation for one hundred document cameras in the amount of $15,500 from CDW-G as presented.  Mr. Gregoire seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.   This purchase will also require approval to use eRate funds.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the use of eRate funds as presented.  Mr. Gregoire seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0. 
Ms. Turner asked for approval for the purchase of 1,400 headsets with microphones for student use.  CDW-G is not the lowest bidder, but they are recommended based on the models used prior which worked well with students.  Mr. Bartholomew felt consistency in technology purchases is important.  Dr. Bobruff made the motion to approve the purchase recommendation for 1,400 headsets with microphones in the amount of $14,400 from CDW-G as presented.  The motion carried 7-0-0.

Dr. Bobruff made the motion to approve the use of eRate funds in the amount of $14,400 for this purchase.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.
It was noted microphones will be used in class and at home.  

[There was a brief break to allow for a mask break as well as resolve some internet issues.]
Ms. Turner presented a purchase recommendation for two hundred webcams for teachers for broadcasting lessons for remote learners.  Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the purchase recommendation in the amount of $19,600 to CDW-G for webcams as presented.  Ms. Casey seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0. Dr. Bobruff made the motion to approve the use eRate funds for the webcam purchase.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.
Ms. Turner presented a purchase recommendation for Audio/Visual Installation in the PDC renovated space. Dr. Bobruff made the motion to approve the purchase recommendation in the amount of $29,913.00 to DeGange Sound Solutions as presented.  Mr. Cancio-Bello seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.  Ms. Mastin made the motion to approve the use of eRate funds in the amount of $29,913.00 for the audio/visual installation as presented.  Mr. Cancio-Bello seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0. 
Lastly, Ms. Turner presented a purchase recommendation for network installation.  Dr. Bobruff made the motion to approve the purchase recommendation for network installation at the PDC in the amount of $6,576.00 as presented.  Ms. Casey seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.
Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to eRate funds in the amount of $6,576.00.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.
C.  Environmental Engineering Study for the DES:  Mr. Fluery reported.  The environmental impact work is a requirement NH-DES due to the high PFOA readings detected in the KRMS well water.  It was recommended to use the Facilities Maintenance Trust to cover the cost of this work.  There is currently $506,597.00 in the trust.  This will be an ongoing service to include samplings and monitoring.  Mr. Fleury also explained how the PFOA issue occurred.  
Mr. Lamb of GZA also explained the steps and process.  

Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to approve the purchase recommendation for GZA services as presented in the amount of $89,960.00 as presented.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.
Mr. Cancio-Bello made the motion to use the maintenance trust for this purchase.  Ms. Casey seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.
D.  Facilities Update:  Mr. Fleury updated members.  Five pallets of PPE have been delivered to include three types of masks, face shields, gloves, sanitizers and material for dividers.  Honeywell is going through buildings cleaning, testing and adjusting systems to maximize performance and air exchange. Exchange rates go from four exchanges per hour to twenty per hour based on the building.  

	VIII. Old Business                     
	A.  School Reopening, Adoption of Plan:  The Superintendent presented the plan and revisions.  There are advocates for both wearing and not wearing masks by local pediatricians.  Dr. Sarah Lester supports mask wearing stating there are zero downsides and significant upsides.  She felt masks would also help the overall illnesses of students, not just COVID.  A pediatric nurse also wrote advocating no masks for kindergarten and first graders.  Her opinion is kids in this age group cannot be expected to wear a mask for all day.  Some kids can wear one about ten to fifteen minutes.  There would likely be more facial touching, which could be more challenging than not wearing a mask.  She felt it should not be required, but it is fine for those who do.  Mr. Feneberg stated that Ms. Gagnon, Director at James House, felt teachers would spend an inordinate amount of time enforcing these rules.  Additionally, it is oftentimes not appropriate with students for special needs. 

The Superintendent proposed to the Board that students in pre-K, kindergarten and first grade be encouraged to wear masks allowing teachers to determine if it is developmentally appropropriate.  Teachers will still work on six foot distances. 

Mr. Cancio-Bello expressed concern about asking teachers to assume this responsibility.  He also felt young students would not be able to wear masks for a long period of time and questioned if there would be breaks.  Mr. Feneberg stated mask breaks are built into the schedule.  

Mr. Bessette reiterated and wanted to be clear that appropriate accommodations and modifications need to be made for students with sensory issues who will struggle.  Ms. Casey stated there is language to address this concern.

Dr. Bobruff asked if we were looking through just the changes in the plan.  Mr. Bartholomew stated the draft was reviewed last week and the focus is for the changes t this meeting.  Other questions about the plan could be discussed after the changes have been addressed.

Dr. Bobruff stated recommendations from CDC, John Hopkins and the Mayo Clinic all recommended the use of masks for young children.  Are we at risk for not following guidelines of the science community?  Mr. Feneberg stated these are guidelines.  Mr. Bessette also addressed this concern.  It is possible it could be challenged however.  Mr. Bartholomew noted the plan states that it is “encouraged if developmentally appropriate”.  

Bus drivers and students riding the bus will wear masks.

Mr. Feneberg also addressed athletics.  Decisions around the state have not been made about what they will do regarding contact sports.  While sports are important, we need to have consistent criteria.  The Superintendent read a section of the plan addressing athletics.  Options may include a shift in athletic schedules.  Our plan has a good starting point and will require work for coaches and athletic departments to develop safety protocols.  The commitment is to have athletics. 

Mr. Cushing felt that teams should be included for all sports, not just certain ones.  He felt it was unfair that some sports like cross country was allowed and contact sports like football was not. 

The risks and benefits for athletics and the guidelines were addressed.  

Ms. Mastin wanted attendees to know that the Board supports sports and wants people to be aware that they will try to include them if possible.  

Mr. Cancio-Bello felt it was okay to allow some sports that are safe to play and others which are unsafe at this time not play.

Ms. Mastin felt all levels of sports should play, junior varsity as well as varsity.  

Mr. Bartholomew stated the district is looking into sports thoroughly, perhaps adding others.  Safety protocols have to be followed both in class and out of class.  The districts wants to do what is possible while maintaining safety.

The Superintendent stated the Athletic Director would present at the next meeting.  

Mr. Fitzgerald addressed the Board.   He felt it is important in the decision making process, to make a decision now because it will take time to put things in place for the fall.  Part of the presentation was not having contact sports: soccer, football, field hockey.  He agrees that all or none would be detrimental to students.  He felt it was about what can fit in the guidelines of the plan.  If the plan is approved, offerings will be listed.  People want to be able to make choices and decisions as soon as possible.   

Mr. Gregiore asked what else might be going on in the community.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated many clubs have been playing sports and having tournaments.  Mr. Fitzgerald stated school sports should align with the curriculum.  

Mr. Bartholomew expressed concern that students could play elsewhere and then bring a potential illness into the schools.   He acknowledged that we have no control of this.  He felt schools should reopen for the health of students with guidelines for safety, but exceptions should not be made for athletics.     

Mr. Fitzgerald pointed out that in a sport like football, athletes would be exposed not only to each other but students at other schools as well, potentially bringing illness back into the school.  

Transportation for athletics was also addressed.

Mr. Feneberg addressed the high school schedule.  Of concern was the attendance to Concord Tech.  The district wants students to attend at the technical center; however, with eight feeder schools, it seems counter-productive in terms of safety.  The high school decided that students may choose to attend CRC, but the other classes must then be done remotely.  Bussing for CRC is still in discussion.  

The bus company will configure routes based on student transportation needs.  The Superintendent urged those that haven’t completed the survey, to do so before it closes tomorrow.   VLACs for home-schooling now has about a two-month waiting period.  Students prefer in-school remote learning (76%).  The 45-day rule to change instruction or transportation is 45 school days.  

Mr. Bessette explained the differences between in-school remote learning, at home remote learning and homeschooling.  There was a discussion about recordings; lessons should not be recorded by parents.  Misuse may result in legal proceedings.  

Ms. Casey addressed the COVID expenses so far and those anticipated.  In the 19-20 budget we spent $240,000 and estimates for 20-21 are for another $410,000.  Funding for these expenses will come from eRate, some from transfers, and some from capital improvements.  She plans to ask representatives and the Governor to help districts with these expenses.  She requested everyone reach out to their representatives.

Ms. Casey made the motion to request that everyone reach out to their state representatives asking for help with these expenses.  Dr. Bobruff seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.

Dr. Bobruff shared his statement submitted for the minutes, which reads:  

 “I’m most concerned about the equality issue and potential deprivation of remote learning opportunity for the Springfield students who are internet limited. Barbara Turner, as I understood her, indicated that individual boosters would allow mobile hot spots to be placed in student’s residences which could solve this problem. Initial cost would be in the neighborhood of $250 per residence for the boosters plus cost of hot spots.  She will be researching details.  Considering the cost of our various expenditures to deal with the pandemic, I believe this would be a figurative drop in the bucket and would offer the choice of remote learning to those who want it. I plan to propose a motion to provide this option at Thursday’s meeting and requesting that the agenda allow for this.   I am informing you now because I am excited about this potential solution and so that I can pursue concerns prior to what, I fear, will be a very long meeting.  Thanks so very much.”   
The Superintendent stated the district is committed to finding options for students with internet issues. He and Ms. Turner have worked to help those who are having difficulties with hot spots.   He welcomed a motion to support a commitment to help with connectivity.  

There was additional discussion regarding the use of hot spots.  

Dr. Bobruff made the motion to direct the district to develop reasonable options to support internet access to students in order to benefit from educational offerings.  Ms. Casey seconded. The motion carried 8-0-0 [Chair voted].

Ms. Bates stated the plan is well thought out and is a great plan; however, she stated the option to not open has not been addressed.  She felt that she could not support a motion to reopen schools.  She felt we did not have enough information about the virus and safety could be compromised.  Mr. Cancio-Bello stated he was overwhelmed regarding the amount of work the administration has spent however, he also could not support opening.  He felt that postponement of opening would also not be advised until there is accurate information.  He felt we are gambling with possible infections and deaths.  
Mr. Bartholomew noted he also struggled with the decision, but knows that there are costs to not having students in school.  It may not be a cost to some families, however, many families don’t have an option.  Equitability must be given.   There is also the psychological cost to students and families.  He felt the option needs to be given to families.  He stated the viral load is relatively low in our district and low in New Hampshire.  He would not want to miss the opportunity to be able to open knowing we may need to close them again and not have opportunity for students to develop relationships, to help educate students about remote learning if needed, and address social and emotional learning.  Many students need to be in school to learn.  He stated we are not 100% sure these safety measures will work, but still feel like the opportunity to listen to guidance of several groups that reopening in this manner can be done safely in our district.

Testing of students and staff was briefly addressed.  

Ms. Bates asked if schools could close at its discretion or would it need go ahead from DHHS.  Mr. Feneberg stated he would bring a recommendation to the Board for closure.  

Mr. Cancio-Bello asked about detecting the difference between the flu and COVID.  Mr. Feneberg stated nurses are determining the differences.  Mr. Bartholomew also noted that if there is a flu outbreak as there was last year, the district may choose to close and go to remote.  Staff illnesses might also necessitate closure and a move made to remote learning.  

In response to a question from Mr. Cushing, the Superintendent stated most teachers are returning.  

Mr. Chambers from Wilmot addressed the Board.  He had a statement, but decided to abandon it.  He thanked everyone for the work which has gone into the considerations for students.  He has two juniors at the high school.  He thanked Mr. Feneberg, in particular, for the work done in making reopening safe.

Mr. Bartholomew also thanked the administration and extended an apology to parents that the Board has not be able to move faster in its decision making process.  

Mr. Bessette reviewed the questions submitted.  All questions and comments will be included in the minutes. 

There was a question between mandate and encourage for mask-wearing.  Mr. Feneberg explained.

Mr. Cancio-Bello asked if the preschool could be excluded from reopening.  Mr. Bartholomew stated it could be made in a motion.  Mr. Feneberg advised against this as the program does address the learning of special education, which is required by the state.  Mr. Bartholomew stated he expects the administration to give regular feedback relative to reopening.  Mr. Feneberg agreed that regular feedback will be given to the Board.

Mr. Bessette stated clubs and activities will be provided as able in response to a citizen question in the chat.  

Another question was bussing for CRC; this is still an ongoing discussion.

Utilization of buses was discussed.  Mr. Feneberg stated this will be determined by the bus company.

It was asked if survey data can be broken down by school and Mr. Bessette stated it can be, but he does not have the sorted information available yet.

Start and release times were addressed for elementary.  It will be impacted by the bus availability and teacher schedules.  The bus company should have an idea of how transportation will be utilized by the 18th of August.

Mr. Bessette apologized if he missed some of the comments.  

The school day is condensed and slightly shorter for students.

Hearing issues and students who need to read lips was discussed.  Mr. Elliott addressed this question and stated IEP teams will discuss and address these concerns individually.

The recommendations to close school will be done in concert with DHHS, tracing.   

For planning purposes, Mr. Feneberg stated those that have not answered the survey will be presumed to be returning to the in-school remote option.

Mr. Bessette also share that the district has a very low liability risk for as it is based on guidelines given by DHHS.  Primex has advised the district.

Ms. Gagnon, Director of James House Preschool, shared some statistics for childcare and preschool guidelines.

KREA and PEAK still have some issues that teachers cannot do remote learning and in-school learning at the same time.  

Mr. Feneberg stated there is the anxiety of not knowing that has been an issue for some staff and families.  

In response to a question of truancy, Mr. Bessette stated truancy would be handled as it has in the past.  

Several other questions and comments were shared by Mr. Bessette from citizens via Zoom.  

Dr. Bobruff asked for clarification regarding the plan if not approved.  Mr. Bartholomew stated the Board could approve the plan or vote for complete remote learning.  

Mr. Cushing shared his thoughts about reopening. He will not be sending his children, but there is a majority of families who want a return.  He felt it may never be perfect.  Complete remote learning may happen sooner than later.  He did wish to thank the administration, teachers, paras, facilities, all which worked so hard to make our schools as safe as possible.

Dr. Bobruff made the motion to approve the draft reopening plan revised 8/6/20.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 6-0-2 [Mr. Cancio-Bello and Ms. Bates voted no]

	IX.    Non-Public 

         Session
	No Non-Public Session.

	X.     Adjourn
	Dr. Bobruff made the motion to adjourn at 10:31 pm.  Ms. Mastin seconded.  The motion carried 7-0-0.


Respectfully submitted,

Leigh Ann Stone

Clerk, KRSD School Board
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